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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA
Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 5th January 2015 at Tonmawr Community Centre at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
  Chairperson: Cllr Mrs L Hawkes


           Councillors: M I Jones, P Lewis, R Jenkins,

                                                   C Harffy, Mrs D Evans.         

           In attendance: Clerk: D S Mackerras

           Apologies: Mrs J Evans (Family commitment)                                          
……………………..…………................................................................
2 Declarations of Interest

         Nothing declared 
3 Minutes of the previous meetings
       Resolved: The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 

       1st December 2014 were confirmed as a true record. 
4 Matters arising
Page 1 – The Clerk informed Members that there was no further news update on a possible wind farm development north of Bryn.

Page 2 – NPTCBC has indicated that it may be prepared to run an amended Footpaths grant scheme in 2015/16, and is seeking an initiative from PCC. The Community Council is required to indicate which Footpaths it will maintain, and detail of the work which will be carried out.

It is understood that 4 Community Councils received grant assistance this current year totalling £19 thousand pounds, with PCC receiving £1.1 thousand pounds only.     
5 County Borough Council Member’s report
NPTCBC report was presented to the meeting. 
Resolved: that the report was accepted.  
6 Planning Applications
No planning applications were presented for consideration.    

7 Correspondence

   a.  Vattenfall newsletter received. Noted.
   b.  Vattenfall notice of Construction liaison committee meeting –

        21st January. Noted. Clerk to request the windfarm

        organisation that all PCC Members visit the construction

        site.

  c.   Ageing Well in Wales – Notice of a new initiative. Older
        People’s Commissioner for Wales is extending an invitation for

        individuals and organisations to join Ageing Well in Wales, in

        order to help develop the scheme. Noted.

  d.   NPTCBC Public Rights of Way Maintenance Scheme –

        requests PCC to submit a revised Footpaths maintenance

        scheme for grant support consideration – 2015/16 – Revised

        scheme to be submitted.    

  e.   NPTCBC – Confirmation of Order that formally provides that

        the current term of office of existing councillors elected to

        County Council, County Borough Councils and Community

        Councils in Wales is extended by one year from 2016 to 2017:

        under the ‘Local Authority Elections (Wales) Order 2014’.

        Noted.

  f.    WG – Information that Section 137 Expenditure limit for

        2015/16 is set at £7.36 per elector. Noted.

  g.   NPTCBC – Precept requirement for 2015/16 to be received by

        8th January. As in previous years the precept will be paid in

        three instalments – 30th April, 31st August and 31st December

        2015. Noted.

  8       Reports

     Community maintenance report

          An ammended Footpaths Maintenance programme of work will

          be submitted to NPTCBC, to be considered for grant support

          2015/16.

          It was reported that the Footpath between Johns Terrace and
          Tonmawr 2000 is blocked near Tonmawr 2000 – work to

          alleviate flooding has blocked passage to Pedestrians. 
          Litter picking has been carried out along the main road
          between Efail Fach and Tonmawr.      
          It was also noted that the Dog litter bin near Maggs garage is

          not being emptied.

           Playgrounds

          CMO to re-commence playground reports.                      
          Macpelah cemetery

          Trustees of Macpelah Chapel contacted PCC in December to
          express surprise that we are no longer in agreement on the
          future of Macpelah cemetery. The Trustees indicated that they
          were unable to meet with PCC prior to Christmas, but wished
          to meet in January to discuss our differences. 

          Resolved: Due to Local Authority regulations on cemetery
          management to which PCC must adhere, no further
          negotiation can be contemplated and it was decided legal
          exchange must be completed by Friday 15th February. An
          extention of time had only been granted due to the personal
          circumstances of one of the Macpelah Trustees. No further
          extension will be allowed. The resolution was carried.         

          Proposed School closures

          Tonmawr.
          An alternative proposal to losing Primary education provision
          entirely from Pelenna has been submitted by Tonmawr Primary
          Governors. The alternative proposal is that Tonmawr Primary
          and Pontrhydyfen Primary schools amalgamate to form a new
          school – ‘Pelenna Primary’, which will be located on the
          site presently occupied by Tonmawr Primary school.
          The proposal was not well received by some Pontrhydyfen
          parents, it is believed because:

          1 They are still fighting to save Pontrhydyfen school.

          2 They are unhappy with the assumption that most 
          Pontrhydyfen parents will be content to transfer their children
          to a Tonmawr site.

          The Barrister engaged by Tonmawr Action Group is still
          working on a challenge to the Consultation document issued
          by the LEA. 

          An LEA consultation has now opened regarding the TEYAC
          unit, which will be at risk, in the event that Tonmawr Primary
          School does close.

          Pontrhydyfen.

          Similarly Pontrhydyfen governors have been working towards

          saving the school. A long list of questions and challenges to

          the consultation document have been submitted to NPT

          Education department. At this stage not any of the questions

          submitted, have received a response.

          Cllr Martin Ellis, who sits on both Tonmawr and Pontrhydyfen
          governing bodies has done a great deal of work calculating the

          cost of alternative proposals relating to federation or merger

          of Pontrhydyfen, Tonmawr and Bryn schools. This work has

          been drawn upon by the Governors of both Pelenna Primary

          schools.    
          It is important to encourage residents to submit consultation 

          responses. Also to express their support at the decision 

          making meeting of NPTCBC.
          Clerk’s report

          Attendance: All Members compliant 

          Finance: this occasion to the end of December 2014.The
          report showed that Income was £2,021 below budget mainly
          because the Council has not received Cemetery and Grant
          Income as expected.
          Expenditure was £6,698 better than expected mainly because
          grants to the Community Centres have yet to be paid, and no
          cemetery costs have yet been incurred. There was also a

          saving on Clerk’s salary as an increase connected to cemetery

          management has yet to be awarded.          
          Account Balances as at 1st January 2015 :
          Community Council Account – Cheque book     £12,383.27Cr.
          Community Council Instant Access Account      £  1,381.76Cr.
          Communities First Account – Cheque book        £    100.00Cr.
          Swansea Building Society                                    £     23.34Cr.

          Total balances at 1st January 2015 £13,888.37
          Lloyds Bank: Payments YTD  £32,593
                               Receipts YTD    £33,325 

          Chair report 

          The Chair reported that she has again had a busy month in

          dealing with issues relating to the fight against school closures.

          Other reports

          Cllr. Philip Lewis reported on some information that had been

          received at a OVW meeting which he attended. This was in

          respect of grants paid for Footpath schemes by NPTCBC. He

          reported that a sum of approximately £19,000 was paid to 4

          Community Councils within Neath Port Talbot.

          It was noted that PCC received only £1,100 per year of this
          overall payment despite having the largest network of
          Footpaths within the County Borough. It was agreed that this

          apparent anomily will be investigated.            
  9      Pelenna Community Council Website:
          It was reported that a great deal of work in setting up the

          website has already been achieved. Cllr Clive Harffy has

          written an overview of Pelenna and the community and this

          has been used to populate the first website page. In addition to

          this the website has been populated with contact details for the

          Council and its Members, a list of Committee Membership,

          Council Minutes from April 2014 through to the latest month

          available, a meeting Agenda for the next Council meeting and

          a copy of 2013/14 Accounts.

          A list of useful telephone and email contacts for information,

          an events directory, and a Members’ ‘Declaration of Interest’

          section is also to be added. The website will shortly be made
          available to the public.

          Following publication PCC can apply for the Welsh

          Government grant of £500 which has supported this initiative.  
  10     Budget 2015/16

           A budget for 2015/16 was considered by Council. The proposal

           included a cost provision to acquire responsibility for Macpelah

           Cemetery. Other costs were set at minimal increase, no increase, and

           in some cases a reduction on the previous year.  

           Resolved: that the precept for 2015/16 should be set at £33,602, in

           accordance with the attached budget schedule.

  11    Health & Safety
        Nothing to report.

    12     Payment of Accounts
           Payments

           Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates

           Inland Revenue – Dec 2014  – Employees contribution            111.75                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

                                                             Employer NI Contribution           14.75

           Pensions – Dec 2014 – Employees contribution                           69.78                                    

                                                 Employers premium                               277.87
           Vodafone – December                                                                   40.83
           The Clerk – November Travel expenses                                     124.75
           The Clerk - Reimbursement for seeds                                             9.25

           Chair Allowance                                                                          210.00                                                   

           Receipts

           Bank Interest                                                                                    0.05
           SPO Rent                                                                                     250.00

           3rd Instalment of Precept                                                         10,567.67                                  

    13   Date of next meeting

     The next meeting will take place on Monday 2nd February
     2015. The meeting will be held at Pontrhydyfen Community
     Centre 
     There being no further business the meeting was closed.
           Chair …………………………………………
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